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PUTNAM VALLEY TOWN BOARD 

PRE-WORK SESSION 
WEDNESDAY, MARCH 04, 2020 

5:00 PM 
 

 

 
 

Pledge of Allegiance 
Supervisor’s Comments 
Roll Call 
 
 

1. Authorize Supervisor to waive fees for the TCCC operating permit fee for 2020. 
2. Authorize Supervisor to sign maintenance contract with KARACO Heating and 

Cooling LLC 
3. Authorize Highway Department to purchase a new garbage truck for the Lake 

Peekskill District 
4. Board of Ethics Committee –  

A. Accept resignation of the Honorable Clem Van Ross from the Board of Ethics 
and appoint Brian Whittaker to fill the time remaining until 12/31/2021 

B. Accept the terms of office for all BOE members 
C. Accept the BOE meeting dates 

5. Discussion – Putnam Valley Fire Department Fiscal Analysis 
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PUTNAM VALLEY TOWN BOARD 
PRE-WORK SESSION 

WEDNESDAY MARCH 04, 2020 
5:00 PM 

 
 

PRESENT:  Supervisor Oliverio 
   Councilman Smith 

Councilman Luongo 
Councilwoman Annabi 
Councilwoman Whetsel 

 
ALSO PRESENT:  Town Clerk Sherry Howard 
           Town Counsel Robert Lusardi 
 
 
SUPERVISORS COMMENTS 
 
Supervisor Oliverio welcomed everyone to the Pre-work Session and reminded the 
public that the first two (2) meetings of the month take place at 5:00 PM; and the third 
meeting (which is the Regular Meeting) begins at 6:00 PM. 
 
Pledge of Allegiance and moment of silence for our troops. 
 
ROLL CALL 
  
Supervisor Oliverio noted that everyone is here this evening. 
 
AUTHORIZE SUPERVISOR TO WAIVE FEES FOR THE TCCC OPERATING PERMIT 
FEE FOR 2020 
 
Presented by Councilman Luongo 
 
RESOLUTION #R20-111 
 
RESOLVED that the Town Board authorize the Supervisor to waive the $100.00  
2020 Operating Permit Fee required by the Putnam Valley Building Department. 
 
Seconded by Councilwoman Annabi, unanimously carried. 
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AUTHORIZE SUPERVISOR TO SIGN THE KARACO CONTRACT 
 
Presented by Councilwoman Annabi 
 
RESOLUTION #R20-112 
 
RESOLVED that the Town Board authorize the Supervisor to sign the contract with 
KARACO Heating & Cooling, LLC. PO Box 337, Putnam Valley, NY 10579 for 
maintenance of the heating and air conditioning systems in the Lake Peekskill 
Community Center located at 7 Northway, Lake Peekskill. 
 
Seconded by Councilman Luongo, unanimously carried. 
 
AUTHORIZE HIGHWAY DEPARTMENT TO PURCHASE A NEW GARBAGE TRUCK 
FOR THE LAKE PEEKSKILL DISTRICT 
 
Presented by Councilwoman Whetsel  
 
RESOLUTION #R20-113 
 
RESOLVED that the Town Board authorize the Highway Department to purchase a 
used garbage truck to replace the 1994 Volvo Garbage Truck that is no longer road 
worthy. This is an emergency purchase so that the refuse pick-up is not interrupted. 
2012 International 7300 for $55,000.00. 
 
Seconded by Councilman Smith unanimously carried. 
 
Supervisor Oliverio said people of Lake Peekskill please understand that your other 
truck broke down and there was only one (1) left - if that broke down you would have 
nothing. Highway Superintendent Cobb made sure he got the best truck possible for the 
best price. This was an emergency issue. This money will come out of your truck fund – 
it was a wise move for your District to have this fund. 
 
ACCEPT RESIGNATION OF THE HONORABLE CLEM VAN ROSS FROM THE 
BOARD OF ETHICS  
 
Presented by Councilman Smith  
 
RESOLUTION #R20-114 
 
RESOLVED that the Town Board accept the resignation of the Honorable Clem Van 
Ross from the Board of Ethics as he has now been elected to the Putnam Valley Town 
Justice Court. 
 
 Seconded by Councilwoman Annabi unanimously carried. 
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APPOINT BRIAN WHITTAKER TO FINISH THE HONORABLE CLEM VAN ROSS’ 
TERM 
 
Presented by Supervisor Oliverio 
 
RESOLUTION #R20-115 
 
RESOLVED that the Town Board and please appoint Brian Whittaker complete the 
Honorable Clem Van Ross’ term on the Putnam Valley Ethics Board until 12/31/2020. 
 
Seconded by Councilwoman Annabi for discussion 
 
Councilwoman Annabi noted that when the Town Board appoints someone to complete 
a term they only get it for one (1) year and then the position is relooked at. The Town 
Board agreed and had Mr. Whittaker’s term end on 12/31/2020 as listed above.  
 
Councilman Luongo seconded as amended, unanimously carried. 
 
 
 
ACCEPT THE TERMS OF OFFICE FOR ALL BOARD OF ETHICS MEMBERS 
 
Presented by Councilman Luongo 
 
RESOLUTION #R20-116 
 
RESOLVED that the Putnam Valley Town Board update the Members and their terms 
for the Board of Ethics Committee: 
 
Ralph Smith – Town Board Liaison 
Bishop Anthony Bondi – Chair (1/1/20 – 12/31/2020), term (1/1/2016 – 12/31/2020) 
Agnes Powe – Vice Chair (1/1/20 – 12/31/2024) 
Esther McHenry – Secretary (1/1/17- 12/31/2022) 
Michael Cicale – Member (1/1/2019 – 12/31/2023) 
Brian Whittaker – Member (1/1/2020 – 12/31/2020) (as per Resolution above). 
 
Seconded by Councilwoman Annabi, unanimously carried. 
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ACCEPT THE BOARD OF ETHICS MEETING DATES 
 
Presented by Councilwoman Annabi 
 
RESOLUTION #R20-117 
 
RESOLVED that the Putnam Valley Town Board accept the meeting dates for the 
Putnam Valley Ethic Committee which are scheduled every second Wednesday of the 
month at 10:00 AM at the Lake Peekskill Community Center. In case of unforeseen 
circumstances such as extreme weather, or if the PV Schools and/or Town Hall is 
closed the meeting will be held the following Wednesday. Requests for opinions or 
complaints should be made in writing; however any citizen may appear at our monthly 
meetings with a request. The scheduled meeting dates are as follows: 
 
January 8   February 12   March 11 
April 8    May 13   June 10 
July 8    August 12   September 9 
October 14   November 11  December 9 
 
Seconded by Councilman Smith, unanimously carried. 
 
DISCUSSION - PUTNAM VALLEY FIRE DEPARTMENT FISCAL ANALYSIS 
 
Presented by Supervisor Oliverio 
 
Supervisor Oliverio said the Town Board has all received the Fiscal Analysis Report 
from the Putnam Valley Fire Department about the cost of the new building – they are 
going to move forward on that project. He continued saying the cost to the Taxpayer is 
$17.42 total a year which is not a huge expense. The total cost for the building they are 
aiming at is 10.8 million and of course it would be bonded or a mortgage would be 
acquired. Councilwoman Annabi asked exactly what Supervisor Oliverio means by the 
$17.42 a year cost. Supervisor Oliverio said the cost of everything including setting it up 
and getting it running would cost $17.42 a year for the taxpayer. In that, part of that 
amount is already integrated into their budget. Councilwoman Annabi asked if this is 
$17.42 per thousand. Supervisor Oliverio said no it is just $17.42 per household per 
year. He said the thing that we have to understand is that the faster this is built the less 
cost we are incurring. The Fire Department knows that the Town Board can only 
support the cost listed in the Report. If the bids exceed that or there is cost overrun the 
Fire Department can either cut back on the building or do some fund raising. This is the 
promise we made to the public. Good frugal planning is allowing the Fire Department to 
go forward with the project. When the Planning Board is ready to give the go-ahead with 
this project this is part of their SEQR requirement. The Town Board has to be okay with 
the Fiscal Analysis as stated. We need to pass a Resolution to that effect when we hear 
from the Planning Board that they are ready. Councilwoman Annabi read part of the 
Fiscal Analysis – it reads in whole as follows: 
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Councilwoman Annabi said the report was written very well. Supervisor Oliverio said the 
Town Board should review the report carefully because when it is time they will be 
passing a Resolution supporting this project. Town Attorney Lussardi said the Planning 
Board has to issue a negative declaration first but the Board sits in the position of the 
“funding agency”.  
 
Councilman Luongo said wouldn’t the Planning Board need this before they made the 
next step? Attorney Lussardi responded by saying it is a complicated question. He said 
Financial Impacts of a project in general terms that the lead agency needs to explore 
and discuss and resolve along with aesthetics, wetlands, and traffic etc. In that regard 
the Planning Board as lead agency is going to factor in fiscal impacts into the 
environmental review. The Document you have was submitted to the Planning Board as 
part of the environmental review to be determined by the Planning Board; however this 
Board is an indirect funding agency and the Town Planner felt and I concurred that 
while there is not any direct vote that this Board is going to take to fund a firehouse- you 
have done annual contracts with the fire department and hopefully now you will be 
doing a five (5) year contract with the fire department which they are going to need and I 
recommend. So each time you vote on a contract and part of that contract includes 
payment of the bond for the fire house - in a way you are indirectly funding the project. 
Funding is defined under SEQR as either direct or indirect. This SEQR review that is 
being done by the Planning Board will cover the decisions that this Board will make in 
the future to fund the fire house through the contracts that you may or may not agree to 
over time. We just want the Board to acknowledge that component of the whole thing. 
 
Supervisor Oliverio asked do we need the five year contract now or can that wait until 
budget time? Town Attorney Lussardi said that can wait until budget time; but there was 
a mention of a five (5) year contract in that report, but it is not critical. Supervisor 
Oliverio said we will discuss this in Executive Session next week. Supervisor Oliverio 
asked Councilman Luongo and Assessor Sheryl Luongo if they would be going out for 
that bond before spring. Ms. Luongo said probably not. Supervisor Oliverio said we can 
propose the budget in August but having it now, reviewing it, and assuring the Fire 
Department that this is the contract that we will put forward would be a big help. 
Attorney Lussardi said he will put together a Resolution.  
 
Councilman Smith said he did bring the issue up to the other Board Members about the 
construction of the bridge in the down town area as it seems like the final drawings are 
in. He was hoping someone from the County would come in and explain the plans to the 
Board and the Public. Supervisor Oliverio said Commissioner Pena, and John Tully did 
come down and explain everything last year– and nothing seems to have changed. We 
can ask them to come back but we are at their mercy. Supervisor Oliverio did ask 
County Legislator Gouldman to try to help him get someone to speak to us. Councilman 
Luongo said the plans for Oregon Corners have been an on-going discussion for a long 
time and the plans we got are still marked “preliminary”.  
So are there more changes to come? The plans we got are so small and hard to read – 
he tried to blow it up but the scale stays the same.  
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Councilman Smith said some of the business owners who are there now were not there 
a year ago and I’m sure they have a lot of questions.  
 
Councilwoman Whetsel asked if they were going to extend the moratorium on 
photovoltaics. Supervisor Oliverio said they are going to talk about it next week. 
Attorney Lussardi said he is not a fan of moratoriums because they just delay the 
inevitable. He prefers a law be passed instead. Councilwoman Whetsel said it needs to 
be thought out because we are heading toward being climate smart.  
 
Councilwoman Annabi said the weight limit is not being lifted from Peekskill Hollow 
Road. She and Supervisor Oliverio sat down with County Executive Odell, Fred Pena, 
John Tully and County Legislator Gouldman and they asked them to wait until after the 
construction was done – and they agreed. This will be about two (2) to three (3) years. 
We will talk to them about making it permanent but at least we have some time. 
 
 
Supervisor Oliverio closed the meeting at 5:26 PM. 
 
Seconded by Councilwoman Annabi, unanimously carried.  
 
 
 
 
            Respectfully Submitted 

 
 
 
Sherry Howard 
Town Clerk  
03-06-2020 


